
  
1. CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL
  
2. MINUTES

 2.a. Consideration of the minutes of the February 7, 2024 Plan Commission meeting
 Attachment
  
3. REPORTS

 3.a. Consideration of Resolution 2024-004 approving a two-lot Extraterritorial Certified Survey
Map for the property located on the 1900-2000 block of Walters Road in the Town of Beloit

 Attachment

 3.b. Consideration of Resolution 2024-005 recommending approval/denial of an amendment to
the City of Beloit Comprehensive Plan for the property located at 2149 St. Lawrence
Avenue

 Attachment

 3.c. Consideration of Resolution 2024-007 supporting and recommending approval of renaming
Summit Park to "Regina Dunkin Park"

 Attachment
  
4. PUBLIC HEARINGS

 4.a. Consideration of an amendment to a Planned Unit Development Master Land Use Plan to
allow food trucks for the property located at 1534 Shore Drive

 Attachment

 4.b. Consideration of Ordinance No. 3829 amending the Zoning District Map of the City of
Beloit for the property located at 2149 St. Lawrence Avenue

  
5. STATUS REPORT ON PRIOR PLAN COMMISSION ITEMS

No Report
  
6. FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS

Conditional Use Permit - 1450 Fourth Street (Burger King)
Extraterritorial Final Plat - Riverstone Plat 2 (Town of Beloit)
Zoning Map Amendments - 510 and 630 Froebel Drive
Zoning Map Amendment - 1151 E Grand Avenue (Emmanuel Baptist Church)

PUBLIC NOTICE & AGENDA
BELOIT PLAN COMMISSION

City Hall Forum - 100 State Street, Beloit, WI 53511
7:00 PM 

Wednesday, March 6, 2024

 

 

 

 

 

 

 Plan Commission
Meeting Agenda - March 6, 2024

1

https://legistarweb-production.s3.amazonaws.com/uploads/attachment/pdf/2471907/02-07-2024_Plan_Commission_minutes.pdf
https://legistarweb-production.s3.amazonaws.com/uploads/attachment/pdf/2475073/PC_Report_-_CSM-2024-02__1900-2000_Block_Walters_Road__TOB_.pdf
https://legistarweb-production.s3.amazonaws.com/uploads/attachment/pdf/2475111/PC_Report_-_ZMA-2024-02_and_RPB-2024-01__2149_St._Lawrence_Avenue.pdf
https://legistarweb-production.s3.amazonaws.com/uploads/attachment/pdf/2475074/PC_Staff_Report_-_RPB-2024-02__Renaming_Summit_Park.pdf
https://legistarweb-production.s3.amazonaws.com/uploads/attachment/pdf/2475077/PUD-2024-01__Beloit_Meals_on_Wheels_Redevelopment.pdf


Extraterritorial Certified Survey Map - E Club Lane (Town of Beloit)
  
7. ADJOURNMENT

** Please note that, upon reasonable notice, at least 24 hours in advance, efforts will be made to accommodate the needs
of disabled individuals through appropriate aids and services. For additional information to request this service, please
contact the City Clerk's Office at 364-6680, 100 State Street, Beloit, WI 53511.

 

 Plan Commission
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MINUTES 

PLAN COMMISSION 
City Hall Forum - 100 State Street, Beloit, WI 53511 

7:00 PM 
Wednesday, February 7, 2024 

 
1. CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL 

Chairperson Ramsden called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM. Commissioners Ramsden, 
Abarca, Flesch, Jacobsen, Janke, Anderson, and Elliott were present. Councilor Day was 
absent.  
 

2. MINUTES 
2.a. Consideration of the minutes of the January 17, 2023 Plan Commission meeting 

Commissioner Abarca moved to approve the minutes, seconded by Commissioner 
Anderson. Motion prevailed, voice vote (7-0). 
 

3. PUBLIC HEARINGS 
3.a. Consideration of Ordinance No. 3828 amending the Zoning District Map of the City 

of Beloit for the property located at 2211 Prairie Avenue 
Julie Christensen, Community Development Director, presented the staff report and 
recommendation. 

 
Chairperson Ramsden opened the public hearing. 
 
Manny Meris, 2086 Collingswood Drive, said he was at the meeting to ask for a zoning 
change, and Mohammed would like to put in a convenience store. Mr. Meris said he 
closed the cleaners store there and does all of the work out of the Fourth Street store. 
Chairperson Ramsden asked what kind of convenience store. Mr. Meris said it would 
include the sales of soda, snacks, and tobacco. 
 
Commissioner Anderson asked if they are going to occupy the whole property or only 
the former drycleaners side.  Mr. Meris said the drycleaners side on the South side. 
Commissioner Anderson asked if he plans to continue to use the drive-up window, and 
if they have used the drive-up window in the last year. Mr. Meris said that he would 
like to use the drive-up, and they have not used the drive-up window in the last year.  
 
Ms. Christensen said if City Council approves the rezoning, the store owner can apply 
for the conditional use permit for the drive-up use. Mr. Meris asked why they needed 
a conditional use permit. Ms. Christensen said that the Zoning Ordinance states that if 
it has not been used for twelve continuous months, you need to apply for a new 
conditional use permit to reestablish the drive-up use.    
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Chairperson Ramsden closed the public hearing. 
 
Commissioner Janke moved to approve Ordinance No. 3828, seconded by 
Commissioner Jacobsen. Motion prevailed, voice vote (7-0). 
 

4. REPORTS 
4.a. Consideration of Resolution 2024-003 approving a two-lot Certified Survey Map for 

the property located at 1800 Gateway Boulevard 
Julie Christensen, Community Development Director, presented the staff report and 
recommendation. 
 
Commissioner Jacobsen asked which lot was in the Turner School District. Ms. 
Christensen said lot 2.  
 
Commissioner Abarca asked when the vote was going to take place at the Beloit School 
Board. Ms. Christensen said the school district would vote on it sometime in February. 
Commissioner Jacobsen asked if Turner School District says no, will it come to the 
Beloit School District. Ms. Christensen said that she did not think they would ask the 
Beloit School District.  
 
Commissioner Jacobsen moved to approve Resolution 2024-003, seconded by 
Commissioner Abarca. Motion prevailed, voice vote (7-0). 

 
5. STATUS REPORT ON PRIOR PLAN COMMISSION ITEMS 

Ms. Christensen updated the Plan Commission on actions taken by City Council related to an 
item previously reviewed by Plan Commission.  
 

6. FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS 
Julie Christensen outlined the future agenda items.  She notified the Commission that the 
next meeting scheduled for February 21, 2024 would be cancelled, but there will be a 
meeting on March 6, 2024. 
 

7. ADJOURNMENT 
Commissioner Flesch made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner 
Abarca at 7:17 PM.   Motion carried, voice vote (7-0). 
 
 
 

  
Mike Ramsden, Chairperson 
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REPORT TO THE PLAN COMMISSION 

Plan Commission Meeting Date:  March 6, 2024 

Agenda Item:  3.a. 

File Number:  CSM-2024-02 

General Information 

Applicant:  R.H. Batterman and Co., Inc. 
Owner:  Kenneth and Alicia Saunders  
Address:  1900-2000 Block of Walters Road /Parcel 6-2-92 at the southeast corner of CTH D and 

Walters Road 
Jurisdiction: Town of Beloit
Applicant’s Request: Two-lot Extraterritorial Certified Survey Map (CSM) 

Staff Analysis 

Proposed Land Division: The intent of the proposed extraterritorial CSM is to divide the existing 
22-acre parcel into two 11-acre lots, one on which the owner intends to build a house (Lot 2).  
The Town requires a minimum lot size of three acres in the A-2, General Agricultural District, 
which this property is zoned.  The current parcel contains no buildings or other structures.  The 
front 13+/- acres (from Walters Road) are used for agricultural purposes. The back eight+/- 
acres are forest. Both of the proposed lots will be accessed from Walters Road.  Rock County 
maintains access control along CTH D/Afton Road. 

Surrounding Land Use and Zoning:  The subject property is primarily surrounded by large A-2 
zoned parcels along with a few smaller R-1, Single-Family Residential District properties with 
residential uses, all in the Town.  These include a 1.4-acre parcel noted as part of Outlot 6 on 
the proposed CSM, which the proposed 11-acre Lot 1 surrounds.  

City of Beloit Comprehensive Plan and Strategic Plan:  The City’s Comprehensive Plan Future 
Land Use Map shows that this parcel is beyond the City’s Long Range Urban Growth Area, and 
recommends agricultural uses for the subject property. However, land use cannot be 
considered when reviewing Extraterritorial CSM applications according to state law.  

Stateline Area Transportation Study (SLATS) Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) 
Bicycle and Pedestrian System Plan Update 2017:  The SLATS regional bike and pedestrian plan 
shows a planned physically separated facility such as a multi-use sidepath along both CTH D and 
Walters Road. Rock County will be constructing a multi-use sidepath along the east side of CTH 
D from CTH Q/Newark Road to Big Hill Road.  This project was federally funded through the 
WisDOT Transportation Alternative Program (TAP), with local contribution from Rock County, 
the Town of Beloit and the City of Beloit.  It is currently planned for construction in 2025.  
Eventually, the goal is to extend the sidepath to, and along Walters Road, to connect to the 
Peace Trail north of Big Hill Park at Walters Road.  This provides a direct connection between 
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Janesville and Beloit through the Town, which continues beyond Janesville to the north and 
beyond Beloit to the south.  Importantly, it provides a safe alternative to biking on CTH D 
adjacent to high-speed traffic for bicyclists with varied abilities and comfort levels including 
children. It is anticipated that these facilities can be built within the existing rights-of-way.

Review Agent Comments:  AT&T indicated they do not have any known conflicts with the 
proposed CSM.  The Fire Department noted that the CSM does not substantially impact fire 
operations for these parcels at this time, but inquired if the County’s access control on CTH D 
would prohibit a future extension of Creedy Road. The County has the authority to allow an 
extension if it is ever needed, but there is no plan to do so at this time, nor is it on the City’s 
Official Map.  No other comments were received. 

STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  
The Planning and Building Services Division recommends approval of the attached two-lot 
Extraterritorial CSM located on the 1900-2000 block of Walters Road in the Town of Beloit, 
subject to the following condition: 

1. The final CSM shall be recorded with the Rock County Register of Deeds within one year 
of approval and a copy provided to the Planning and Building Services Division. 

ATTACHMENTS:  Location Maps, Town Zoning Map, Certified Survey Map, Application, Site 
Assessment Checklist, and Resolution. 
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LOCATION MAPS 

7



TOWN ZONING MAP 
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RESOLUTION 2024-004 

APPROVING A TWO-LOT EXTRATERRITORIAL CERTIFIED SURVEY MAP  
FOR THE PROPERTY LOCATED ON THE 1900-2000 BLOCK OF WALTERS ROAD  

IN THE TOWN OF BELOIT 

WHEREAS, Section 12.05(1)b of Chapter 12 of the Code of General Ordinances of the 
City of Beloit entitled “Subdivision and Official Map Ordinance” authorizes the City Plan 
Commission of the City of Beloit to approve, conditionally approve, or reject any minor 
subdivision of land within the extraterritorial jurisdiction of the City; and 

WHEREAS, the attached two-lot Certified Survey Map for the 1900-2000 block of 
Walters Road in the Town of Beloit, containing 22 acres, more or less, is located within the 
extraterritorial jurisdiction of the City of Beloit at the southeast corner of CTH D and Walters 
Road; and 

WHEREAS, the City Plan Commission of the City of Beloit has reviewed the attached 
one-lot Certified Survey Map, which pertains to the following described land: 

PART OF OUTLOT 6 OF THE ASSESSOR'S PLAT OF BELOIT TOWNSHIP, BEING PART OF THE 
SE ¼ OF THE NW ¼ OF SECTION 10, T. 1 N., R. 12 E., OF THE 4TH P.M., TOWN OF BELOIT, 
ROCK COUNTY, WISCONSIN. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT the Plan Commission of the City of Beloit 
does hereby conditionally approve the attached two-lot Extraterritorial Certified Survey Map 
for the 1900-2000 block of Walters Road in the Town of Beloit, subject to the following 
condition: 

1. The final CSM shall be recorded with the Rock County Register of Deeds within one 
year of approval and a copy provided to the Planning and Building Services Division. 

Adopted this 6th day of March, 2024. 

Plan Commission 

Mike Ramsden, Chairperson 

ATTEST: 

Julie Christensen, 
Community Development Director
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REPORT TO THE PLAN COMMISSION 
 
Plan Commission Meeting Date:  March 6, 2024 

Agenda Items:  4.b. and 3.b. 

File Number:  ZMA-2024-02 and RPB-2024-01 

 

General Information 

 
Applicant:  Paul Andrew Logan of Blackhawk Phase III, LLC  
 
Owner:  The Beloit Historical Society  
 
Address/Location:  2149 St. Lawrence Avenue  
 
Applicant’s Request/Proposal: Blackhawk Phase III, LLC along with the Beloit Historical Society 
has submitted applications for a Comprehensive Plan Amendment from Institutional and 
Community Service to Single-Family Residential - Urban, and a Zoning Map Amendment from 
PLI, Public Lands and Institutions District, to R-1A Single-Family Residential District for the 
property located at 2149 St. Lawrence Avenue in the City of Beloit, which is the Hanchett-
Bartlett farmstead.  The applicant has an accepted offer on the subject property and plans to 
restore the home to live in.  
 
Background: The Hanchett-Bartlett farmstead is a local treasure, both historically and 
architecturally significant. With its distinctive transitional Italianate farmhouse and 
accompanying outbuildings, the property serves as a living testament to the architectural and 
agricultural practices of the mid-19th century. The historical significance comes from its 
association with James Henry Hanchett, a pivotal figure who not only built the house in 1857 
but also played instrumental roles in constructing the first dam across the Rock River in 1844 
and Hanchett Hall in 1856. The Bartlett family purchased the property in 1901 further adding to 
its historical value, with three daughters making notable contributions to the community as 
physicians. The Hanchett-Bartlett farmstead was added to the National Register of Historic 
Places on April 11, 1977.  
 
The farmstead was acquired by the Beloit Historical Society in 1960. It served as their 
operational center at one time and a public house museum until 2018. The property showcased 
mid-19th century settler life. The surrounding land (15.2 acres) was sold to the City of Beloit in 
1978, with a subsequent land lease granted to the Beloit Historical Society in 1980. Initially 
covering a portion of the land, the lease was later expanded in 1990 to encompass the entire 
15.2-acre tract, and it has been renewed until 2040. 
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The Beloit Historical Society undertook a Property Condition Assessment in 2017 and followed 
it with a Comprehensive Feasibility Study in 2022 to determine the viability and practicality of 
reopening or repurposing the museum. Subsequently, in 2023, a formal Request for Proposals 
was issued. Unfortunately, despite these efforts, no offers materialized. Faced with financial 
constraints, the Beloit Historical Society made the challenging decision to place the Hanchett-
Bartlett farmstead property up for sale. 
 
   

Staff Analysis 

Existing Site Conditions:  2149 St. Lawrence Avenue (1.77 acres) is currently a vacant house 
most recently used as a museum with a barn, smokehouse, and schoolhouse on the property. It 
is zoned PLI, Public Lands and Institutions with access off of St. Lawrence Avenue.  The future 
land use designation for this parcel is Institutional and Community Service.  
 
Surrounding Land Use and Zoning:  To the west, north, and east of the subject property is 
vacant City of Beloit owned land zoned PLI, Public Lands and Institutions.  To the south are 
single-family residences zoned R-1A, Single-Family Residential.  
 
City of Beloit Comprehensive and Strategic Plan:  Wisconsin’s Comprehensive Planning Law, 
§66.1001 of the Wisconsin Statutes, was signed into law in 1999. The Comprehensive Planning 
law requires all cities, towns, and villages that regulate land use through land use ordinances 
(e.g. zoning) to adopt a Comprehensive Plan. This plan is intended to guide development and 
redevelopment over a 20-year timeframe. The law also requires that land use decisions be 
consistent with the plan.  All land use decisions made by the City of Beloit, including any actions 
regarding official mapping, local subdivision regulation, and zoning regulations, must be 
consistent with the plan. 
 
Because the Comprehensive Plan’s Future Land Use Map recommends Institutional and 
Community Service for this parcel, a Comprehensive Plan Amendment to Single-Family 
Residential - Urban would be needed for this proposed rezoning to R-1A, Single-Family 
Residential District to be consistent with the Comprehensive Plan. If rezoned, renovating the 
property for single-family use will help create and sustain safe and healthy neighborhoods 
through community revitalization and investment in support of Strategic Goal #1 - Create and 
Sustain Safe and Healthy Neighborhoods. 
 
Land Use Analysis:   
As stated above, the City’s Comprehensive Plan recommends Institutional and Community 
Service for the subject property to accommodate the Beloit Historical Society operations. 
However, the property has remained closed and underutilized due to needed municipal 
infrastructure improvements and its location.  Ideally, the homestead could be preserved, 
programmed, and remain open to the public. The Historical Society diligently assessed the 
property’s condition and feasibility for reuse as a multi-purpose public space, with no success. 
Considering the lack of prospects for the property in its current designated use, the most logical 
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land use designation is now single-family residential. This shift aligns with the property’s 
historical origin as a single-family residence. The property's current future land use no longer 
aligns with the initially intended purpose. Therefore, a reevaluation of the land use is necessary 
to restore and revive the property.  
 
If both the Comprehensive Plan Amendment and Zoning Map Amendment are approved, 
redevelopment of the property will require building permits and a Certificate of 
Appropriateness for any exterior repairs.  
 
Zoning Map Amendment Findings of Fact:  Based on Section 2-304 of the Zoning Ordinance, 
the Plan Commission shall make a recommendation based on the following considerations: 
 

1. The existing use of property within the general area of the subject property. 
Three of the four sides of the property are adjacent to vacant wooded land, and the 
other is single-family homes.   Rezoning 2149 St. Lawrence to R-1A will allow this 
property to be used as a single-family residence like the majority of properties in the 
area. 

  
2. The zoning classification of property within the general area of the subject property.  
 Existing zoning surrounding 2149 St. Lawrence Avenue includes PLI, Public Lands and 

Institutions and R-1A, Single-Family Residential. The PLI zoning was applied to the 
property because of its local significance and use by the Beloit Historical Society. The 
proposed change will align better with the surrounding uses.  

 
3. The suitability of the subject property for the uses permitted under the existing zoning 

classification.  
The current zoning classification for the property is PLI, Public Lands and Institutions, 
and is intended for major public and quasi-public uses. However, considering the shift 
from a house museum to a single-family home, the most suitable zoning district is R-1A, 
Single-Family Residential. Additionally, it's worth noting that there is an existing 
domestic water well that requires abandonment, and the current septic system has 
failed. The responsibility for these updates, including the installation of a new water 
service and sanitary lateral with connections to the mains along St. Lawrence Avenue, 
falls upon the buyer of the property. 

 
4. The trend of development and zoning map amendments in the general area of the 

subject property.  
There has been minimal development and no demand for zoning map amendments for 
the surrounding area. Staff believes the intended investment by the proposed buyer will 
enhance the neighborhood and be compatible with surrounding properties.    

 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION – COMPREHENSIVE PLAN AMENDMENT AND ZONING MAP 
AMENDMENT: 
The Planning and Building Services Division recommends approval of a Comprehensive Plan 
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Amendment to change the future land use classification from Institutional and Community 
Service to Single-Family Residential - Urban for the property located at 2149 St. Lawrence 
Avenue in the City of Beloit, and also recommends approval of a Zoning Map Amendment to 
change the zoning district classification from PLI, Public Lands and Institutions District to R-1A, 
Single-Family Residential District for the property located at 2149 St. Lawrence Avenue in the 
City of Beloit.  
 
Resolutions for approval and denial of the Comprehensive Plan Amendment are included in this 
agenda packet.  The Plan Commission will need to make a motion to approve one of the 
resolutions, as the policy regarding amendments requires Plan Commission to make a 
recommendation by resolution. 
 
 
ATTACHMENTS:  Zoning Map, Location Map, Water and Sewer Map, Letter from the Applicant, 
Zoning Map Amendment Application, Public Notice, Mailing List, Ordinance, Comprehensive 
Plan Future Land Use Map, Application and Resolutions. 
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Water and Sewer Map 
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Owner Owner Address 

City of Beloit, Inc 100 State St Beloit, WI 53511-6234 

John L. Poff Marilyn J. Poff 135 E Yost Dr Beloit, WI 53511-1546 

Brian K. Orcutt 2118 Roosevelt Ave Beloit, WI 53511-4823 

William Huebner Holly Huebner 2212 Saint Lawrence Ave Beloit, WI 53511-5745 

Floyd N. Johnson Jr 5237 E County Rd J Clinton, WI 53525-8827 

Adelson Ribeiro 2242 Saint Lawrence Ave Beloit, WI 53511-5745 

Virgil D. Lounsbury II Zosia Lounsbury 2121 Saint Lawrence Ave Beloit, WI 53511-5742 

David L. Goodyear 2208 Saint Lawrence Ave Beloit, WI 53511-5745 
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ORDINANCE NO. 3829 
 

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE 
ZONING DISTRICT MAP OF THE CITY OF BELOIT 

 

The City Council of the City of Beloit, Rock County, Wisconsin do ordain as follows: 

Section 1. The Zoning District Map of the City of Beloit, mentioned in the Zoning Code, Chapter 

19 of the Code of General Ordinances of the City of Beloit, is amended as follows: 

The following described land is hereby changed from PLI, Public Lands and Institutions District to R-1A, 
Single-Family Residential District: 
 
 

LOT 2 OF CERTIFIED SURVEY MAP NO. 914563, RECORDED IN VOLUME 9 ON PAGES 68-70, 

CITY OF BELOIT, ROCK COUNTY, WISCONSIN. SAID PARCEL CONTAINS 1.77 ACRES MORE OR 

LESS. A/K/A 2149 ST. LAWRENCE AVENUE. 

 

Section 2.  This Ordinance shall take effect and be in force upon its passage and publication. 

Adopted this ____ day of ___________, 2024. 

 
      City Council of the City of Beloit 
 
 
      ________________________________________ 
      Regina Dunkin, Council President 
 
Attest: 
 
 
______________________________________ 
Marcy J Granger, City Clerk-Treasurer 

 

Published this ____ day of _________, 2024 

Effective this ____ day of _________, 2024 

01-611100-5231- 
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Comprehensive Plan Future Land Use Map 
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RESOLUTION 2024-005 
 

RECOMMENDING APPROVAL OF AN AMENDMENT TO THE 
CITY OF BELOIT COMPREHENSIVE PLAN 

 
WHEREAS, the Plan Commission of the City of Beloit recommended approval of the 

Comprehensive Plan of the City of Beloit (the Plan) on September 5, 2018, and the City Council 
of the City of Beloit approved an Ordinance adopting the Plan on November 5, 2018; and 

 
WHEREAS, the Plan may be amended and changed in the years following adoption, 

particularly in instances where the Plan is becoming irrelevant or contradictory to emerging 
policies or trends, or does not provide specific advice or guidance on an emerging issue; and 

 
WHEREAS, “Amendments” are generally defined as minor changes to the Plan’s maps or 

text; and 
 
WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Beloit approved a Resolution to Adopt a 

Process for Amending the City of Beloit Comprehensive Plan on February 1, 2010; and 
 
WHEREAS, the approved process directs the Plan Commission to hold a public meeting 

on the proposed amendment, and following said public meeting, make a recommendation by 
Resolution to the City Council by majority vote of the entire Commission. 

 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Plan Commission of the City of Beloit, Rock 

County, Wisconsin, hereby recommends approval of the following amendment to the Future 
Land Use Map (Map 10) of the City of Beloit Comprehensive Plan: 

 
2149 St. Lawrence Avenue – From Institutional and Community Service to Single-Family 
Residential -Urban. 
 
Adopted this 6th day of March, 2024 
 

 
      Plan Commission 
 
 
   
 Mike Ramsden, Chairperson 
ATTEST: 
 
 
  
Julie Christensen,  
Community Development Director 
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RESOLUTION 2024-006 
 

RECOMMENDING DENIAL OF AN AMENDMENT TO THE 
CITY OF BELOIT COMPREHENSIVE PLAN 

 
WHEREAS, the Plan Commission of the City of Beloit recommended approval of the 

Comprehensive Plan of the City of Beloit (the Plan) on September 5, 2018, and the City Council 
of the City of Beloit approved an Ordinance adopting the Plan on November 5, 2018; and 

 
WHEREAS, the Plan may be amended and changed in the years following adoption, 

particularly in instances where the Plan is becoming irrelevant or contradictory to emerging 
policies or trends, or does not provide specific advice or guidance on an emerging issue; and 

 
WHEREAS, “Amendments” are generally defined as minor changes to the Plan’s maps or 

text; and 
 
WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Beloit approved a Resolution to Adopt a 

Process for Amending the City of Beloit Comprehensive Plan on February 1, 2010; and 
 
WHEREAS, the approved process directs the Plan Commission to hold a public meeting 

on the proposed amendment, and following said public meeting, make a recommendation by 
Resolution to the City Council by majority vote of the entire Commission. 

 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Plan Commission of the City of Beloit, Rock 

County, Wisconsin, hereby recommends denial of the following amendment to the Future Land 
Use Map (Map 10) of the City of Beloit Comprehensive Plan: 

 
2149 St. Lawrence Avenue – From Institutional and Community Service to Single-Family 
Residential -Urban. 
 
Adopted this 6th day of March, 2024. 
 

 
      Plan Commission 
 
 
   
 Mike Ramsden, Chairperson 
ATTEST: 
 
 
  
Julie Christensen,  
Community Development Director 
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REPORT TO THE PLAN COMMISSION 

Plan Commission Meeting Date:  March 6, 2024 

Agenda Item:  3.c. 

File Number:  RPB-2024-02 

General Information 

Applicant:  City of Beloit - Park, Recreation, and Conservation Advisory Commission (PRCAC) 

Owner:  City of Beloit 

Address/Location:  1218 Henry Avenue/Summit Park 

Applicant’s Request:  Renaming Summit Park to “Regina Dunkin Park”  

Staff Analysis 

Overview:  The City Council has received a request from Pastor Dannie Evans and more than a 
dozen other community and state leaders to rename Summit Park “Regina Dunkin Park” in honor 
of Regina Dunkin’s numerous contributions over many years to the community, especially the 
Merrill Neighborhood. 

The process to approve a request to name or rename a park or recreation facility begins with the 
Park, Recreation and Conservation Advisory Commission (PRCAC), which reviews the request and 
forwards a recommendation to the Plan Commission.  The Plan Commission then reviews the 
request and forwards a recommendation to City Council.  City Council makes the final decision 
on the request. 

The City Attorney/Deputy City Manager has prepared a detailed memorandum to the Plan 
Commission that provides information on the request, as well as City policy and guidelines for 
naming/renaming public parks and recreation facilities.  The memorandum notes that if 
approved, appropriate signs or markers and a formal ceremony shall be held.  A detailed list of 
many of Regina Dunkin’s achievements, roles, board and committee memberships, and 
contributions to the City of Beloit, Rock County and the State of Wisconsin are included.  Several 
letters of support for renaming Summit Park to “Regina Dunkin Park” are also provided.  

The Park, Recreation and Conservation Advisory Commission (PRCAC) adopted a resolution 
supporting and recommending approval of renaming Summit Park to “Regina Dunkin Park” to 
the Plan Commission at its meeting on February 14, 2024. 
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STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  
The Planning and Building Services Division recommends approval of the PRCAC’s request to 
rename Summit Park “Regina Dunkin Park.” 

ATTACHMENTS:  Plan Commission Resolution 2024-007 and City Attorney/Deputy City 
Manager’s February 22, 2024 Memorandum to the Plan Commission
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RESOLUTION 2024-007 

PLAN COMMISSION  
RESOLUTION SUPPORTING AND RECOMMENDING APPROVAL  

OF RENAMING SUMMIT PARK TO “REGINA DUNKIN PARK” 

WHEREAS, Pastor Dannie Evans, a Beloit resident, along with several community leaders, have 
requested the City of Beloit to rename Summit Park, 1218 Henry Avenue, to “Regina Dunkin Park”; and 

WHEREAS, city policy requires the Park, Recreation and Conservation Advisory Commission 
(PRCAC) to review such requests and to make a recommendation to the Plan Commission; and  

WHEREAS, the Plan Commission, in turn, makes a recommendation regarding a park renaming 
request to the City Council; and 

WHEREAS, the considerations for renaming Summit Park after Regina Dunkin are based upon 
Regina Dunkin’s extensive community and local government involvement as well as her volunteerism and 
community influence over the last 30 years; and 

WHEREAS, such accomplishments are outlined in the attached memorandum, which includes 
over a dozen letters of support for this request; and 

WHEREAS, her leadership, integrity, kindness, and compassion have made a significant impact 
across religious, civic, cultural, fraternal and educational aspects of our community; and 

WHEREAS,  Regina Dunkin has touched the lives of countless residents of the City of Beloit and is 
deserving of special recognition; and 

WHEREAS, the Park, Recreation and Conservation Advisory Commission adopted a resolution of 
support for this request at its meeting on February 14, 2024. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Plan Commission hereby supports the request to 
rename Summit Park and hereby recommends approval the renaming of Summit Park to “Regina Dunkin 
Park.” 

Adopted this 6th day of March, 2024. 

PLAN COMMISSION 

Mike Ramsden, Chairperson 

ATTEST: 

Julie Christensen, 
Community Development Director
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To:  Plan Commission 

From:  Elizabeth A. Krueger, City Attorney/Deputy City Manager 

Re:  Request to Rename Summit Park after Regina Dunkin 

Date:  February 22, 2024 

_____________________________________________________________________________________ 
 

The City Council has received a request from Pastor Dannie Evans and several community, government 
and business leaders to rename Summit Park after Regina Dunkin.  Summit Park is located at 1218 Henry 
Avenue, Beloit, WI. 
 
Over time, various city parks and recreational facilities have been named for people and organizations 
that have had a positive influence on the Beloit community.  The City Council adopted a policy in 1996 
that set forth a procedure for renaming parks and recreation facilities.   The purpose of the policy  is to 
provide “consistency to the  formation and approval of names or name changes  for public  land, parks, 
and recreation facilities which the community may accept and readily identify with.”  The stated scope 
of  the  policy  is  to  identify  significant  historical,  geological  and  ecological  areas  located  within  the 
community that would give suitable recognition to individuals who have contributed to the growth and 
development of the city. 
 
The ultimate responsibility for designating names for all public parks and recreation facilities rests with 
the  City  Council.    The  policy  provides  that  requests  or  proposals  for  adopting  a  specific  name  for  a 
particular park or recreation  facility shall  first be submitted to the Park, Recreation, and Conservation 
Advisory Commission (PRCAC) in writing along with documentation giving the reasons for the selection 
of the proposed name.   The PRCAC will act upon the request and make a recommendation to the Plan 
Commission.  The PRCAC recommendation will be forwarded to the Plan Commission who shall make a 
recommendation to the City Council.   
 
Guidelines included in the policy state that a naming/renaming action may be made to honor a person 
who, over a  long period of  time, has devoted outstanding amounts of  time,  talent and effort  to  the 
advancement  of  the  Beloit  community.  If  approved,  such  designation  shall  be  identified  by  the 
installation of appropriate signs or markers and a formal ceremony shall be held to recognize the named 
areas. 
 
The City Council has received over a dozen letters of support for the request to rename Summit Park to 
“Regina Dunkin Park.”  The letters outline the countless ways that Regina Dunkin has not only served the 
City of Beloit with distinction, but Rock County, the State of Wisconsin, and the entire Stateline region.  
Regina Dunkin’s achievements include, but are certainly not limited, to the following: 
 

 Executive Director of  the Merrill Community Center  for nearly 20 years,  including  leading  the 
effort to construct a new building for the Merrill Community Center 

 Member of the Wisconsin State Public Defender Board for 18 years,  including 2 years as Chair 
(the  first  black woman  to  serve  as  Chair),  Vice  Chair,  and  service  on  the  Board’s  Outreach 
Committee  

 Member of  the City Council  for 8 years,  including serving 4  terms as President  (the  first black 
woman  to  serve  as  President),  2  terms  as  Vice‐President,  and  service  on  the  Appointment  36
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Review Committee, Alcohol Beverage License Control Committee, Downtown Beloit Association, 
Equal Opportunities Commission, and Plan Commission 

 Member of  the Board of Education  for Beloit  School District  for 6  years,  including  serving as 
Vice‐President, Secretary, and Treasurer, and also Chair of the Policy and Personnel Committee 
and Curriculum Committee 

 Member of  the Board of Directors  for  the Greater Beloit Economic Development Corporation 
(GBEDC), including serving 2 years as Chair (the first black woman to serve as Chair) and service 
on the Finance and Audit Committee, Quality of Life Committee, Business Education Partnership 
Committee, and Executive Committee  

 Prior  and  current  membership  on  various  Boards  of  Directors  for  Wisconsin  Women  in 
Government, Wisconsin Housing Preservation Corporation, Court Appointed  Special Advocate 
(CASA) of Rock County Advisory Council, Visit Beloit, Family Services of Southern Wisconsin and 
Northern  Illinois  (which  includes  the  Beloit Domestic  Survivor  Center  and  the  Sexual Assault 
Recovery Program (SARP)), one of the founding members of the Women’s Fund, as well as many 
other non‐profit boards in Beloit and throughout the State 

 Served as President of the Eclipse Charter School for the School District of Beloit 

 Served as United Way Campaign Chair for Beloit Health System 

 Member of Wesley Christian Methodist Episcopal Church 

 Served as President of the United Way Blackhawk Region Agency Directors 

 Served on the following committees, councils, and coalitions: Vice President’s Council for Beloit 
College, National Black Council of School Board Members (NBC), Health Alliance of Rock County 
(HEAR), Rock County Criminal Justice Coordinating Council (CJCC), Beloit Memorial High School 
Academy Steering Committee, Beloit Memorial High School Ford NGL Advisory Committee, 
Beloit Infant Mortality Coalition, and Girls Who Rock Mentorship Program 

 Implemented Community Action’s Fresh Start Program and started a children’s program at the 
Beloit Domestic Survivor Center 
 

To quote from some of the letters submitted in her honor:  
 

“[As the] CEO of the Merrill Community Center for many years. I watched her bring the 
community and all walks of  life  together. She  took  the needs of  the people  to  the city 
leaders and was able to speak truth to power for the less fortunate. We saw her lead the 
city council and this city through some great times and some difficult times, being a pillar 
in this community.  
… 
Mrs. Dunkin is the first African American Women to serve on the Beloit City Council. Not 
only does she serve Beloit, but she represents Beloit very well at the state  level serving 
on  different  boards  and  committees.  Summit  Park  is  the  gateway  to  the  Merrill 
Neighborhood.  It's  the place  in  the  city where  the  inner  city meets  the  rest of Beloit. 
What a perfect and fitting park to be named in honor of Regina Dunkin. She is that Black 
women  that  has  been  able  to  connect  us  all  through  her  hard work  and  community 
outreach.” 
 
“As  a  city  council  representative,  Regina  takes  her  responsibilities  seriously. Making 
herself  available  almost  24  hours  a  day!  From  phone  calls  to  the  grocery  store  to  a 
funeral service, you can see citizens contacting “Miss Dunkin” with their comments and 
concerns. Regina puts in countless hours to get their concerns met and addressed.”  
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“[Regina]  has  opened  the  door  for many  to walk  through,  inspiring  and  empowering 
individuals to be their best self.”  “Regina is a champion for fairness, a representative of 
democratic ideals, and a protector of governing principles.” 
 
“Regina's long history of service to the City of Beloit, County of Rock, State of Wisconsin, 
and  numerous  nonprofit  organizations  is well‐documented. More  important  than  any 
list, though, is how Regina has approached each of these commitments with her positive 
energy, sunny disposition, and desire to serve others.” 
 
“I see Regina as a bridge builder, always  trying  to  listen and understand both sides of 
what are often complicated issues. Regina has given her time and energy in community 
service,  volunteer work  and  as  an  elected  leader.  She  has  fought  for  the  residents  of 
Beloit always striving for a better way of life for all.” 
 
“Regina reaches out to others, whether to discover their opinions or to encourage them 
to become  involved  in city and community  issues, causes, and activities. She has been 
successful in encouraging others, especially more young people of color, to run for office 
or volunteer for city committees. She stands up for the rights of others, and works hard 
to improve the lot of all Beloiters.” 
 
“President Dunkin  is a wonderful  role model  for women and young people  throughout 
the City of Beloit. While blazing her trail she became the first African American woman 
to  be  President  of  the  Beloit  City  Council  and  Chair  of  the  Wisconsin  State  Public 
Defender Board. Regina worked hard to deconstruct barriers for others who may follow. 
Her accomplishments have  inspired countless community members to also pursue roles 
of civic leadership in our community and beyond. 
… 
Another  true mark  of  her  leadership  is  her  commitment  to  our  youth.  Independently, 
Regina  invests  her  time  and  energy  in  our  children.  She  regularly  volunteers  at  local 
elementary  schools,  afterschool  programs,  and  attends  community  events.  Regina 
knows  that  young  people  are  our  future  and  that  they  are  our  most  important 
investment.” 
 
“I've known Mrs. Dunkin for over forty years. Regina excelled as a student, wife, mother, 
grandmother and helpful citizen. Mrs. Dunkin received high distinction as Director of the 
Merrill  Community  Center.  Additionally,  she  spent  countless  hours  devoted  to  the 
educational needs of students and social needs of adults in the greater Beloit area. As a 
former president of the Merrill Board, I remember many times of Mrs. Dunkin giving of 
her own financial and physical resources to help people in need.” 
 
“Regina  Dunkin  has  embraced  this  city  during  her  time  here,  adopting  the  role  of 
something akin to  its Fairy Godmother.   Beloit has,  in turn, embraced Regina; over the 
years, she has earned over twenty awards and official commendations – deservedly so. 
Our  fairy godmother  is a  true pillar of  the community, a strong  leader, and – perhaps 
most importantly – serves as an amazing role model for us all. 
 
 
 

Everything  Regina  touches  benefits  from  her  invisible magic wand;  improvement  and 
positivity  follow  in  her  wake.    She  has  made  Regina  Dunkin  Day  a  time  for  the 
community to come together  in the name of helping others.   Her name  is synonymous 
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with  the  betterment  of  Beloit.  We  can  only  imagine  what  magic  she  will  work  on 
transforming Regina Dunkin Park into a safe, fun, beautiful place for all to enjoy.” 
 
“Whenever  called, President Dunkin answers and helps  to problem  solve by providing 
references, referrals, or resources as needed to bring resolution.” 
 
“Regina has displayed tireless efforts when it comes to the support of the citizens of this 
state  line area and  the hard work  that  she does. Her  love  for  the growth of both  the 
people, as well as the community as a whole, makes her both a pillar, and a Hero to the 
city of Beloit!” 
 
“[Regina’s}  life's work demonstrates how she has devoted her  time  to being an active, 
positive, and engaged citizen and leader, advocating and giving a voice for all residents, 
especially  for  those  who  may  have  challenges  with  advocating  for  themselves,  and 
treating others as individuals, with respect and kindness.” 

 
Additionally, she has been recognized as a community leader on numerous occasions including being an 
award recipient of the following honors, to name just a few: 
 

 Zonta Tribute to Women‐Minnie Mills‐Enking Memorial Volunteer Award 

 United States Congressional Recognition Award from U.S. House of Representatives  

 School District of Beloit‐Hero Award 

 National School Board Association Award (Levels I ‐ III) 

 United Way Campaign Coordinator Award 

 City of Beloit Citizens Academy Award 

 Janesville School District‐Martin Luther King Jr. Volunteer Award 

 Wisconsin League of Women Voter’s‐Women in Politics Award 

 Outstanding Girl Scout Award 

 Big Brothers, Big Sisters Volunteer Award 

 Beloit College (Help Yourself) Program Award    

 NAACP Community Award 

 University of Wisconsin‐Whitewater Community Award 

 School District of Beloit Award – Served as President of the Eclipse Charter School  

 First black woman  to  receive  the  YWCA Woman  of Distinction Award  (nominated  by 
Congressman Paul Ryan)  

 Family Service Association Volunteer Award 

 City of Beloit Proclamation ‐ “Regina Dunkin Day”  

 Wisconsin Law Journal Unsung Hero Award  

 United Way Champion for United Way Blackhawk Region (2018) 

 Beloit College Martin Luther King Jr. Award (2018) 

 Beloit College Ousley Scholar‐in‐Residence Award (2020) 

 First black woman to receive the Beloit Daily News Laurence A. Raymer Headliner Award 
(2020) 

 Listed as one of Wisconsin's 51 Most Influential Black Leaders (Madison 365) (2020) 

 President’s Award from Beloit City Council (2021) 

 Groundbreakers and Trailblazers Award from the Beloit Coalition of Churches (2023) 

 Trailblazer Award from Rising Queens (2023) 

 GBEDC Service Award (2023) 

39



City Attorney’s Office  
 Department Memorandum 

 

Page 5 of 5 

 
 

 First person to be selected as “Elected Official of the Year” from 45th Assembly District of 
the State of Wisconsin (2024) 

 
PRCAC Action 
PRCAC approved a recommendation of support for this request at  its regular meeting on February 14, 
2024.  See resolution attached. 
 
Plan Commission Action Requested 
Plan Commission is being asked to review this request and make a recommendation to the City Council.  
A draft resolution has been prepared and is attached to the packet for this item. 
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PLAN COMMISSION  
RESOLUTION SUPPORTING AND RECOMMENDING APPROVAL 

OF RENAMING SUMMIT PARK TO “REGINA DUNKIN PARK” 

WHEREAS, Pastor Dannie Evans, a Beloit resident, along with several community leaders, have 
requested the City of Beloit to rename Summit Park, 1218 Henry Avenue, to “Regina Dunkin Park”; and 

WHEREAS, city policy requires the Park, Recreation and Conservation Advisory Commission 
(PRCAC) to review such requests and to make a recommendation to the Plan Commission; and  

WHEREAS, the Plan Commission, in turn, makes a recommendation regarding a park renaming 
request to the City Council; and 

WHEREAS, the considerations for renaming Summit Park after Regina Dunkin are based upon 
Regina Dunkin’s extensive community and local government involvement as well as her volunteerism 
and community influence over the last 30 years; and 

WHEREAS, such accomplishments are outlined in the attached memorandum, which includes 
over a dozen letters of support for this request; and 

WHEREAS, her leadership, integrity, kindness, and compassion have made a significant impact 
across religious, civic, cultural, fraternal and educational aspects of our community; and 

WHEREAS,  Regina Dunkin has touched the lives of countless residents of the City of Beloit and 
is deserving of special recognition; and 

WHEREAS, the Park, Recreation and Conservation Advisory Commission adopted a resolution of 
support for this request at its meeting on February 14, 2024. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Plan Commission hereby supports the request to 
rename Summit Park and hereby recommends approval the renaming of Summit Park to “Regina Dunkin 
Park.” 

Adopted this 6th day of March, 2024. 

PLAN COMMISSION 

______________________________________ 
Mike Ramsden, Chairperson 

ATTEST: 

Julie Christensen, 
Community Development Director 

RESOLUTION 2024-007
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Office of the Governor  State of Wisconsin  
 

Office of the Governor  PO Box 7863, Madison, WI 53707 

(608) 266–1212  evers.wi.gov 

Tony Evers 

 

 

February 21, 2024  

  

Beloit City Council Members  

Beloit City Hall  

100 State Street  

Beloit, WI, 53511  

  

Dear Beloit City Council Members:   

  

I write to express my support for the renaming of Summit Park at 1218 Henry Avenue in 

Beloit to “Regina Dunkin Park.” Regina Dunkin is a dedicated public servant and 

celebrated community advocate, and in recognition of her lifetime of work giving back to 

the Beloit community and breaking down barriers so that other individuals, especially 

women and people of color, might be leaders in their local community, she is well 

deserving of this honor.    

  

Regina has dedicated her career to public service and has made valuable contributions 

across the state of Wisconsin. As the first African American woman to be president of the 

Beloit City Council, Regina has brought innovation and vision to this role. Under her 

leadership, the city continues to fulfill and work towards its mission of providing 

outstanding public service to residents and visitors alike. I was also thrilled to have the 

privilege of reappointing Regina to the Wisconsin State Public Defender Board, and as the 

first African American woman to serve as chair of the board, her insight and expertise in 

the pursuit of fairness and justice in Wisconsin have been invaluable.  

  

Regina has also positively impacted the lives of many through the multitude of leadership 

roles she’s held throughout her career, including community relations coordinator at the 

Beloit Health System, executive director of the Merrill Community Center, member of the 

Beloit School Board, and chair of the Greater Beloit Economic Development Corporation 

Board, among many other respected positions. Widely recognized for her contributions to 

the state and community, including being named among the 51 Most Influential Black 

Leaders in Wisconsin by Madison 365 in 2020, Regina has exhibited a strong devotion to 

her community, constituency, and city and has worked to provide and strengthen 

opportunities for children and families. For these reasons, I support the renaming of 

Summit Park to “Regina Dunkin Park” in recognition of Regina’s unwavering dedication 

and commitment to the state.   

  

Thank you for your consideration and attention to this matter.   
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Sincerely, 

  
Tony Evers 

Governor of Wisconsin 
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February 12, 2024 
 
Beloit City Council 
100 State Street 
Beloit, WI 53511 
 
Members of the Beloit City Council,  
 
I understand that the City Council is currently considering ways to honor Council President 
Regina Dunkin’s service to our city, our community, and our state. I know that you are well 
aware of Regina’s service to our city and community, including making history as the first Black 
woman to be elected as Beloit’s City Council president.  
 
I wanted to write to add my perspective about Regina’s service to the entire state of Wisconsin 
and its residents. She served for nearly twenty years as a member of the Wisconsin State Public 
Defender Board – as a Board Member, as Vice Chair, and as Chair of the Board – helping to 
ensure that people across our state have legal representation, regardless of their income. She 
was repeatedly appointed and reappointed to this role by Governors of both parties and 
confirmed by the Wisconsin State Senate. Regina has also served on the board of the statewide 
Wisconsin Housing Preservation Corp, which works to provide and preserve affordable housing 
across our state.  
 
Regina has served on over 30 non-profit boards, both locally in Beloit and across the entire 
State of Wisconsin. I deeply appreciate her leadership and advocacy as an elected official, a 
nonprofit leader, and as a volunteer over her many years of service to our community and 
state.   
 
Thank you for your time and attention in reading this letter. Please do not hesitate to reach out 
to me if you have any questions.  
 
Sincerely,  

 
Mark Spreitzer 
State Senator 
15th Senate District  
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February 27, 2024 
 
Beloit City Council 
100 State Street 
Beloit, WI 53511 
 
 
Dear Beloit City Council, 
 
I am writing to express my enthusiastic support for the proposed renaming of Summit Park to 
Regina Dunkin Park. As a long-time resident of this community, I have had the pleasure of 
witnessing the countless ways in which Regina has positively impacted our city. 
 
Regina Dunkin has been a dedicated member of our community, serving as an advocate for not 
only children but families as a whole. Her tireless efforts to improve the quality of life for all 
residents have left a lasting legacy that continues to resonate with us to this day.  
 
From serving as the executive director of the Merrill Community Center to her historic 
presidency on the Beloit City Council, Regina has made a lasting impression on all who have 
had the pleasure of working alongside her. Having personally witnessed the impact of her work 
firsthand, I can confidently say that renaming Summit Park in her honor would be a fitting 
tribute to her remarkable contributions. It would not only serve as a reminder of her dedication 
and compassion but also inspire future generations to follow in her footsteps and make a positive 
difference in our community. 
 
I urge you to consider this proposal with the utmost seriousness and give it the thoughtful 
consideration it deserves. By renaming Summit Park to Regina Dunkin Park, we would not only 
pay tribute to a remarkable individual but also create a meaningful symbol of unity and progress 
for our city. 
 
Thank you for your time and consideration. I look forward to seeing the positive impact that this 
decision will have on our community. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Erica I. Daniels 
Chief of Staff and Secretary of the College 
Beloit College 
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February 10, 2024 

 

To Whom It May Concern : 

Regina Dunkin has been a champion of the Merrill Neighborhood Community for over 
25 years. When she became director of the Merrill Community Center, I remember 
telling her she had some big shoes to fill.  Regina didn’t fill them; she brought her own! 

During her time with the center, Regina worked with city and community members to get 
a small all but abandoned park on Wisconsin Avenue renovated into what is now Hope 
Park. Along with its board of directors, she helped build a permanent home for the 
Merrill Community Center.  Giving our children a safe place to call home.   

Regina has mentored our youth beyond the Merrill Center. From teachers, 
entrepreneurs to a certain city council member. The impact she has had on the youth of 
our community is immeasurable.  

As a city council representative, Regina takes her responsibilities seriously. Making 
herself available almost 24 hours a day! From phone calls to the grocery store to a 
funeral service, you can see citizens contacting “Miss Dunkin” with their comments and 
concerns. Regina puts in countless hours to get their concerns met and addressed.  

Regina has served on several boards in our community and beyond. From GBEDC to 
Stateline Family Services and The Public Defender’s Board, she remains committed to 
serve our community’s needs and giving the residents of Beloit a voice in the room.  

Growing up in the Merrill Neighborhood, Summit Park is a special place for me. Know 
that when I say that I support renaming it in honor of Regina Dunkin, I do so with my 
whole heart! Her commitment to the Merrill Community and its residents has been 
unwavering. Her support and mentorship of our children long lasting. And the honor 
would be well deserved.  

Sincerely, 

 

Sheri Pounds 
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February 13, 2024 

 

Beloit, WI  

 

To the City Council: 

 

My name is Cecilia Ramirez, a Beloit resident, and I am wriƟng this leƩer to ask the honorable Beloit City 

Council to ask to please allow Summit Park to be renamed, in honor of Regina Dunkin, to Regina Dunkin 

Park.  I believe that Mrs. Regina, being  the first Black woman to serve as City Council President on  the 

commiƩee, deserves it. 

 

Mrs. Regina has been a board member with whom I have always been able to count on to support the 

LaƟno community. During the COVID pandemic she was always available to support me in my work with 

the LaƟno community and the needs of the people in this community. During Mrs. Regina’s parƟcipaƟon 

in the city council, she has made sure that the important commemoraƟons for LaƟnos do not go unnoƟced 

and has given several appointments during the last few years that included Cinco de Mayo and Hispanic 

Heritage Month, to menƟon a few.  During Women's Day, she made sure there was LaƟno representaƟon 

and I know that she has always thought about inclusion in her decision‐making.  

 

For this and many other reasons, I think it would be a very beauƟful thing to allow the park to be named 

in her honor.    

 

I would like to thank you for your aƩenƟon to my leƩer. 

 

Sincerely,  

Cecilia Ramirez 

Cecilia Ramírez 

55



56



57



58



59



60



61



62



63



64



65



REPORT TO THE PLAN COMMISSION 

Plan Commission Meeting Date:  March 6, 2024 

Agenda Item:  4.a.  

File Number:  PUD-2024-01  

General Information 

Applicant:  Ellen Wiegand for Beloit Meals on Wheels, Inc. 
Owner:  Beloit Meals on Wheels, Inc. 
Address/Location:  1534 Shore Drive  

Applicant’s Request/Proposal: Ellen Wiegand for Beloit Meals on Wheels, Inc. has submitted an 
application for review and consideration of an amendment to their previously approved Planned 
Unit Development (PUD) - Master Land Use Plan for the property located at 1534 Shore Drive. 
The purpose of the amendment is to allow for occasional outdoor vending, specifically a food 
truck on their property.  Public notice of the proposal was provided including mailed notices to 
property owners within 150 feet of the parcel. 

Planned Unit Development (PUD) Process:  A PUD is a type of special purpose zoning district and 
a type of development plan. PUD zoning districts are inextricably linked to PUD plans.  No rights 
of development apply to a PUD zoning designation other than those of the approved PUD plan. 
PUDs are processed in three stages: Master Land Use Plan, Rezoning to PUD District and Final 
(Site) Plan reviewed and approved by staff. Master Land Use Plans and Zoning Map Amendments 
may be processed concurrently, provided that no rezoning to the PUD district may occur until 
approval of a PUD Master Land Use Plan. In this case, because the parcel is already zoned PUD, 
no zoning amendment is needed.   

Staff Analysis 

Project Summary:   The applicant has proposed the addition of a food truck on their site located 
at 1534 Shore Drive in the existing parking lot.  The food truck will be operated by others, but will 
also be a fundraiser for Beloit Meals on Wheels.  Because outdoor vending is not a use included 
in the current PUD Master Land Use Plan that was approved by City Council on January 18, 2022, 
an amendment to the PUD Master Land Use Plan is needed before a food truck could operate on 
the premises. The approved 2022 PUD Final Site Plan with the proposed food truck area outlined 
is included in this packet. There are no additional changes to the PUD Final Plan. While the food 
truck is onsite, approximately three or four parking stalls will be unusable.  However, only 10 
parking stalls were required as part of the approved Final Plan, and there are 18 total provided 
leaving more than enough extra spaces. 

Surrounding Land Use and Zoning:  The property is surrounded by R-1B, Single Family Residential 
District, zoning with an institutional use (union hall) to the north, single-family dwellings to the 
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west along Beach Avenue, and the Stateline Boys and Girls Club to the south across Maple 
Avenue.  To the east is the Rock Bar and Grill, which is zoned C-3, Community Commercial District.

PUD Master Land Use Plan Review Criteria:  Applications may be approved if the following 
criteria are met: 

1. The plan represents an improvement over what could have been accomplished 
through strict application of otherwise applicable zoning ordinance standards, based 
on the purpose and intent of this chapter.  
Food trucks are generally permitted in commercial (C-2 and C-3), central business and 
industrial zoning districts, provided a outdoor vendor’s permit from the City Clerk’s 
office is obtained.  Food trucks are not specifically permitted in PUD Districts, but can 
be permitted if approved as part of the PUD.  At this time, the food truck is anticipated 
one day per month.  It will provide a business opportunity for the vendor, a fundraising 
opportunity for Meals on Wheels, and another food option for surrounding employees 
including at the Stateline Boys and Girls Club and Kolak Education Center, as well as the 
general public.  

2. The PUD Master Land Use Plan complies with the PUD district standards of Section 5-
300.  
The PUD Master Land Use Plan for Meals on Wheels has been approved and 
implemented.  If approved as an allowable use, a food truck will also comply with the 
standards of the PUD District. 

3. The City and other service providers will be able to provide necessary public services, 
facilities, and programs to serve the development proposed, at the time the property 
is developed;  
No additional public services are required for the addition of an occasional food truck. 

4. The development is consistent with and implements the planning goals and objectives 
contained in the Comprehensive Plan and other adopted policy documents; and  
The existing development is consistent with the Comprehensive Plan’s 
recommendations to redevelop the site as a mixed-use district.  Expanding a food truck 
business on this site conforms with the Plan’s land use goals of promoting revitalization 
and community-serving retail, service, and mixed-use developments on the City’s west 
side, and the Plan’s economic development goals of helping local businesses prosper, 
encouraging entrepreneurship, and recognizing the importance of existing local 
businesses by supporting their retention and expansion.  

5. The PUD Master Land Use Plan is consistent with sound planning practice and the 
development will promote the general welfare of the community.  
Beloit Meals on Wheels has redeveloped a vacant site, contributing to recent 
investment along Maple Avenue that began with the Rock Bar and Grill, and continued 
with the School District of Beloit and the Stateline Boys and Girls Club. Importantly, the 
addition of a food truck provides a fundraising opportunity for one of Beloit’s 
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longstanding non-profit agencies to continue providing nutritious meals to the elderly, 
ill, and disabled in greater Beloit, promoting the general welfare of the community. 

STAFF RECOMMENDATION – PUD MASTER LAND USE PLAN: 
The Planning and Building Services Division recommends approval of an amendment to the PUD 
Master Land Use Plan for the property located at 1534 Shore Drive subject to the following 
additional condition number 8.  All other conditions (1-7) of Council Resolution 2022-005 
approved on January 18, 2022 remain in effect.   

8. Outdoor vending, specifically a food truck, is authorized on the property provided a 
outdoor vendor’s permit is obtained from the City Clerk’s office. 

ATTACHMENTS:  Location Map, Approved PUD Final Plan with Proposed Food Truck Location, 
Application, Public Notice, Mailing List and Council Resolution 2022-005 
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Location Map 
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Approved PUD Final Plan with Proposed Food Truck Location 
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